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The REAL ID Act

The House passed H.R. 418, the REAL ID Act, on February 10, 2005, by a vote of 261-161.

The Intelligence Reform and Terrorism Prevention Act, enacted by Congress in December 2004, implemented the core recommendations of the 9/11 Commission, including measures to improve border security and establish tougher federal identification guidelines through minimum standards for drivers' licenses.  House Judiciary Chairman Jim Sensenbrenner introduced H.R. 418 earlier this year to enact certain immigration restrictions that were dropped from the final intelligence overhaul bill.

Specifically, H.R. 418 would impose a much higher standard on individuals seeking political asylum to demonstrate why it should be granted.  In addition, the bill would require completion of a fence on the Mexico border near San Diego that has been delayed because of environmental concerns.  The bill also would impose new, more stringent national requirements on the issuance of driver's licenses and identity cards.  The House passed H.R. 418 by a vote of 261-161.

While I agree we should be doing more to secure our borders, I think the provisions of H.R. 418 were not well conceived.  The asylum requirements would prove too onerous for those with legitimate asylum claims. The bill's driver's license provisions would impose a significant unfunded mandate on states.  The exemption provisions intended to permit the completion of the border fence near San Diego were written so broadly that they could result in exempting other projects from regulatory requirements without a sufficient rationale.  For these reasons, I voted against the bill.
In March, the House passed a supplemental spending bill for aid to countries stricken by the December 26, 2004, tsunami, and for military operations in Iraq and Afghanistan.  House Republican leaders were successful in attaching H.R. 418 to the spending bill, which the Senate also passed in April.  A conference committee met to work out the differences between the two versions of the legislation.  The final product of the spending bill retained most of the REAL ID Act provisions, excluding those relating to the bond of aliens in removal proceedings.  The House approved the conference report on May 5th by a vote of 368 to 58.  On May 10, 2005, the Senate unanimously approved this legislation, and the president signed it into law the next day.  Although I had reservations about several of the provisions of REAL ID, I voted to approve the conference report because I felt that I had to support the supplemental spending bill.  
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